Jacob sheep Society
Minutes of the Council meeting held at the Carlton Club, St James Street, London on Thursday 1st March 2012
Present 
Mr G Jones (Chairman)

Mr S Taylor (President)

Mr R Locker (Vice-Chairman)

Mrs J East (Breed Promotion Chair)

Mrs R E Blacknell (Field Officer)

Dr J Strong (Treasurer)

Mr J Emberton (Central RCM)

Mrs A Gilbert (South West RCM)

Mr P Colhoun (Ireland RCM)

Mr G Connor (Scotland RCM)

Mr G Haworth (Northern RCM)

Miss Lisa Adams (Eastern RCM)

Mrs J Simmons (Interim Administrator)

Before the business the Chairman gave a pre-meeting address.

Araminta, Lady Aldington. 18 March 1920 - 26 January 2012
Lady Aldington gave a significant part of her life guiding this Society on its 40 year journey.

She was its Founder and Deputy Patron and left us with a wonderful legacy in the form of the Jacob Sheep Society to nurture and develop in the years to come.
The Chairman then asked everyone to stand and observe a minutes silence in memory of Lady Aldington.
1. Welcome and to approve Jean Simmons as secretary for this meeting. 
The Chairman thanked everyone for attending. He proposed that Mrs Simmons be approved as secretary for the meeting. All in favour.

2. Apologies: 
Mrs Siwan Harries; Miss Daphne Rice. Dr Nicola Fletcher.
3. Minutes of the Council meeting held on 3rd November 2011
The minutes having been previously circulated were accepted as a true record of the meeting. Proposed; Mr R Locker. Seconded by Mr Paul Colhoun.

4. Matters Arising.

Referring to the Action Log and the Closed Action Log those items which were not on the agenda following were dealt with;
Archives. Mr Taylor reported that the work archiving all the papers etc was on going as he was still receiving items; he hoped to have 4 – 5 boxes to send to Reading University done in time for the AGM; he advised as there would always be material that needed to be archived the Society would need an archivist for the future. The Chairman said this would be brought as a discussion paper for the future.
Mr Locker asked if there was a charge made by Reading for storing the boxes, Mr Taylor told council that all the storage was free of charge. He said that some goods kindly donated by the late Lady Aldington’s family although not suitable for archiving would make ideal auction material for the AGM.

Shows & Sales Mrs Blacknell said there would be a report/discussion on the future of Shows and Sales in the November Council meeting.
Breed Standards Mrs Blacknell reported that all necessary discussions had taken place at the judges’ forums. 

Legal status of junior membership; Mr Emberton said that the membership application form should be up dated so that there was no ambiguity regarding junior members. Mr Locker suggested that a parental consent form for use of photographs of junior members could be included with the application. It was agreed that Mr Locker and Mrs Simmons would work together to update the form.

Flock competitions; the discussions regarding the necessity of a ram being seen had been completed; if a flock trophy is to be won the ram must be seen, other classes can be entered e.g. ewe lamb. Mrs Blacknell offered to discuss further with any RCM needing clarification.
RWS & RHS Mrs Blacknell explained that the Royal Welsh and the Royal Highland are the only two shows where judges are nominated by the Society. In each case three names are put forward; Mrs Blacknell liaises with the RCM to choose the names, the show then makes the final choice.
Paypal Dr Strong told council that he has issued 17 Paypal invoices to members in Southern Ireland; 4 of whom have paid via this system. Mr Colhoun said he would email non payers and offer assistance. Dr Strong said that the facility works well.

Journal deadlines as requested Mr Locker has put the Journal deadlines on the website and will continue to do so.

Advertisments are now live on the website through Farming Ads Mr Locker reported; he told Council that the Society has no control over the quality of the sheep offered so a disclaimer was in place. He would recommend that new members request help from their RCM when buying from the adverts. 
Handbook Mr Emberton told Council that it looks as though the only way that the handbook could be published was to print it off the data base and then have the printers copy it. Council decided that the next colour used for the cover should be blue.

Society flag Mrs East reported that the flag that BP had commissioned had been made, Mr Haworth showed Council the flag which will be flown at the AGM. White with black JSS logo; designed by the Breed Promotion Committee. Council thanked Mrs East and Mr Haworth

5. Correspondence.

There was no correspondence requiring council’s attention.
Mrs Simmons explained that any correspondence that came to her address was passed on to the council member most likely to be able to deal with the content.

6. Chairman’s Report.

The chairman’s report had been previously circulated. Mr Jones said that he provided charts on the report for comparison. The Projects/Priorities list was discussed and Mrs East asked that Breed promotion was added to the list for the AGM.
AGM Mr Jones said he was delighted to announce that HRH Princess Alexandra our Patron was attending the Dinner on the Saturday evening. Mr Jones told Council that Miss Rice was working hard on the organisation of the AGM weekend and that changes had had to be made since the death of Lady Aldington; her memorial service is to be held on Sunday 29th which would change the plans that had been made. 
Communications Officer Council discussed the idea of appointing a Communications Officer; there was a general feeling that all the work was being done efficiently already and that there would an overlapping of duties if a new officer was appointed. Council was aware that co-ordination was important and discussed the possibility of the Vice Chairman fulfilling that role, the officers all agreed that a clear guide would have to be drawn up for the in-coming Vice Chair.
Mr Locker proposed that part of the Vice Chairman’s role would be to co-ordinate projects, seconded by Dr Strong. All in favour.

Articles Council discussed the necessity of updating the articles; it was decided as this would be a costly exercise to leave it until all secretarial changes had been made. Mr Locker asked if council thought a printed version was necessary but Mr Emberton said that the costs incurred were mostly in legal fees the publication was not the major expense. Council decided to carry the subject forward to March 2013.
Shows and Sales  2012 will operate as 2011 for a further pilot year.

Future Projects Mr Jones said he had introduced this list into the pack to encourage people to think ahead about projects and items where funds would be needed in future. Council discussed several issues:

· Updating the data system was most likely to be the greatest costs in the coming year. 
· Mrs East said that ideas for projects should be put forward to the Chairman by Council Members. 
· Mr Emberton said that the objects of the Society should be kept in mind: education, registration of sheep and membership numbers were top priority

· Mrs Blacknell reminded RCMs’ that funding was available through the Pat Bromley fund for educating Young Shepherds’. £200 could be made available for events held for young people aged 12 – 24 years. Mr Colhoun said that they would be running a Young Shepherds event along side an Open Day; Miss Adams said she was hoping for an invitation in order to be able to hold a Young Shepherds day and all other RCMs are discussing holding the events in their regions with their committees.

· Mr Emberton told Council that funding is available from grants from the EU and DEFRA modulations for the education of those working in the industry which may exclude those under 18 years of age. He was hoping to organise events using this funding during 2012. 

· It was agreed that funding for future events will be an agenda item for the next meeting.

8. Office Report.

Mrs Simmons read her report to Council stating that:

· Membership to date was 777

· 33 new members had joined since the last Council meeting.

· A list of members not paid up will be sent to all RCMs’ shortly.

· 2568 lambs; 385 ewes and 38 rams had been registered so far in flock book 35 which would close shortly

· DD payments were up date, any failures or cancellations are followed up with the member.

· Flock book 34 is ready for re-printing. Mrs Simmons asked Council if they thought the pages in the flock books cross referencing ear tag numbers to registration numbers was necessary. Mrs Gilbert thought that it could be useful then following discussion Mr Locker proposed that the section was not published; seconded by Mrs Blacknell. Carried. 
· A lot of junk emails were received on the JSS computer which may be reduced if the No reply facility was removed, this would also mean that replies to queries would be less complicated.

· Show secretaries contact the office to ask for approval of the schedules and to ask for the judges list. Rosettes will be sent out to the shows and a list of events from the regions will be asked for before Mrs East approves the design and purchase of them. Mr Robert Bramley is up dating the show calendar which will be on the website. Council thanked Mr Bramley for his work.
· The way forward for entries and cataloguing for the Shows and Sales will depend upon Council’s decision on how the administration will be done in the future.

Council thanked Mrs Simmons for her report and the work she does for the Society.

9 & 16 Secretary Recruitment Update & Database Update. 
Mr Locker reported that the Sub Committee had been looking at a database system and company called Grassroots. The database had been demonstrated at a meeting at Camster Fold, it was capable of keeping accounts and all the normal flock and membership recording. Members would be able to access their own flock details. Grassroots also offer an administration package which would resolve the problem of finding a new administrator and any employment issues that may arise in the future. 
Council discussed the merits of a company administrating and agreed that the priority was that membership services were efficient and cost effective. Mr Locker said that Grassroots would take phone calls and pass the caller on to the person best able to deal with the query; this would be the RCM or an Officer, Mr Locker told Council that Grassroots would send out information packs to membership queries with contact details of the RCM and he knew of three other Breed Societies who used this company and he had spoken with members from each of them who all said they found the service friendly and helpful. Dr Strong said that if an agency took over the registrations and membership a secretary would not be necessary and that the other office tasks could be done by volunteers as long as there was co-ordination. Council agreed and discussed the way that this could be best achieved; the general consensus was that it is important that responsibilities remain with Council members who are aware of their role and would be co-ordinated by the Vice-Chair. The costing of the system were discussed; Council compared the cost of buying the database from Grassroots and using a contractor to administer it; the recruitment issues included, Mr Locker said, that contracts were difficult to detail and it would be advisable that the contractor had the JSS business as only a part of their work load; that tenders could be sought from sources other than grassroots; if the Grassroots system was purchased it would be £18,000 but the costs of the flock book would not be included; the JSS does not have to purchase the database if Grassroots does the administration, who charge £12,000 to do 2000 registrations - £6 per registration but this covers all their services. The minimum the office costs to run is £19,000.  VAT was discussed Mr Emberton advised that the JSS is not VAT registered at the moment and that it would not be worthwhile to become so as the charges to members would increase with no benefit of the Society. 
The Chairman asked if that in principle Council felt it was better to have an agency to do the administration, Mr Locker proposed:

A. That an agency takes over the administration completely.
B. That an agency takes on registration only and that a contactor does everything else

C. A contractor (as secretary) takes over working with a new database.

D. A contractor (as secretary) takes over working with the present database.

Council unanimously agreed to A.

Council agreed that Mr Locker and Mr Emberton would take the secretarial recruitment and database updating forward which would include obtaining further quotes from other sources.
10. Regional Reports.
The regional reports had previously been circulated there were no matters for Council’s consideration other than from the South West. Mrs Gilbert said that she will send a questionnaire with the next Journal to SW members’ asking if they would support a Show and Sale in the region. She had already e mailed those on e mail about this matter and had received 17 replies. Mrs Gilbert had discussed the possibility of   joining in with the RBST sale at Sedgemoor with Mrs Blacknell who agreed that the best start would be to join in with another sale e.g. a Rare Breeds’ in the area, and that the auctioneer may be willing to give a section over to the Jacobs as had happened in Wales. Mrs Gilbert asked if the sheep could be inspected; Mrs Blacknell said this only happened at Official Sales but thought that the Regional Field Officer could give advice.
Council discussed the unofficial sales which sell Jacobs; Miss Adams suggested that a stand could be taken displaying pictures of quality Jacobs and a description of the Breed Standards to assist the Regional Field Officer, Council thought this an excellent idea and Mrs Gilbert said that that was what her region had decided to do; there was confusion at some sales over the description ‘eligible for registration’ Council felt this should not be used, the sheep should either be registered or not. Mrs Blacknell requested that she sees all catalogues of unofficial sales. The selling of sheep outside of the ring at Official Sales was also discussed Mrs Blacknell advised that this was against the auctioneers rules as well as JSS; Mr Locker said he thought the way forward was that rejected sheep were marked by the inspectors and the sheep remained in the market place and were sold at the end of the sale. 
Mrs Gilbert raised the question of ear tagging and the use of the old Society individual number on the ear tag and registration certificate. There was general dismay amongst Council that this continues to be an issue in the South West. There was no response to Mr Emberton’s very comprehensive article in the Journal on the subject and all the other Regions Council Members confirmed they were content with the system as it stands. It was felt by Council that enough time had been given to this subject no further discussion was necessary.

10. Treasurers Report.

The Treasurer’s report had been previously circulated. 

Dr Strong asked Council to refer to Investments of the Society. He proposed to Council that the investment made with CAF (2% return) be sold and the proceeds be moved to M & G Charifund (5.40% return). Seconded by Mrs Gilbert. All in favour. 
Advertising. Dr Strong asked if the expenses of advertising the Shows and Sales were justified being on a national and regional basis. Mrs East explained that she had authorised the advertisement in the Farmers Guardian as it was the most respected publication and where all Breed Societies advertised their Shows and Sales. The regional advertising was necessary she said to attract local sheep keepers.

Regional Activities. Dr Strong reported that; these had made a loss in the 2010/11 books; that no region would be allowed to hold their own cheque books or run their own accounts, all the costs of organising regional events must be covered by entry fees which should be sent to the Treasurer; any other spending in the regions should be raised via sponsorship for that particular activity and that the sponsor should know that the money is not being raised for the JSS; regions should charge members sufficient to make a profit for the JSS.
Accountants. Dr Strong said that the draft accounts would be approved by Douglas Holmes but they still needed to sign off the final accounts which would then be printed and sent to Council members to approve before the AGM 
Mr Jones complimented Dr Strong on the presentation of his report and Council thanked him for all the work he does for the Society.

12. Election of New President.  

There were two nominations for President; Mr Dennis Lowther and Mrs Marion Leithead. Mrs Simmons counted the votes made by Council and announced that Mrs Leithead had been duly elected.
Mr Jones told Council that Mrs Leithead would take over as President when Mr Taylor retired at the 2012 AGM.

Council thanked Mr Taylor for his work on Council and for the Society over the last three years; Mr Jones said that he had been very grateful for his support.
13. Field Officers Report.

Mrs Blacknell said she had no need to make a formal report; all the issues she had wanted discussed had been dealt with at the successful judges’ forums that had been held throughout 2011.

14. Breed Promotion Report.

The report had previously been circulated. 

Mrs East told Council that her three years as BP Chair was to end at the AGM, she was very pleased to announce that Miss Adams would be willing to take over the role with Mr Nigel Gibb to support her. This appointment would be ratified at the AGM following Council’s approval: Mrs East proposed that Miss Adams become BP Chair, seconded by Mr Haworth. All in favour.
It was decided following discussion that the JSS new leaflets would not use the word British to describe the Jacob

Council thanked Mrs East for all the work she had done for the Breed Promotion of the Jacob Sheep.

15. Honorary Members Report
The report had previously been circulated. Following discussion Council decided that the honorary list will not be added to in the foreseeable future. In the circumstances it was unanimously agreed that Mr Higgins would not be made an honorary member following the proposal from Mr W Thompson and Mrs H Baillie and deferred from the last meeting.
16. Communication Channels Update.
Dr Fletcher had reported that the Spring Journal was progressing well; Mr Clive Richardson had proposed that show results published in the Journal were limited to those shows with three exhibitors or more; seconded by Mr Jones. All in favour.

The Website report had previously been circulated and matters dealt with in the office update section.

17. NSA Update.

Nothing to report.

18. 2012 AGM Progress Final Update
all arrangements were progressing well; the changes made due to the death of Lady Aldington and the attendance of HRH Princess Alexandra were that the auction had been moved to the Friday evening. Miss Rice was now reorganising the programme for Sunday 29th as a Thanksgiving Service for Lady Aldington was to be held by the family in Winchester and they have extended the invitation to the Service to the Jacob Sheep Society Membership.
19. 2013 Early Arrangements Update.

Miss Adams reported that she had found a suitable hotel for the AGM weekend, at Belton Woods Nr Grantham; the costs including the use of a room for the AGM and a gala dinner would be £167 per person for two nights, dinner, bed and breakfast based on two sharing. The gala dinner would be £33 for non-residents. Guests would make their own bookings and the hotel would hold 40 rooms for the JSS. She was hoping that a visit to the Clawson cheese factory.
Mr Jones thanked Miss Adams for her work.

20. Discussion paper on moving to 3 Council meetings per annum.

The timing of Council meetings during the year was discussed and Mr Locker said that he had found the Tele-com meetings useful; it was decided to use these with the present biannual meetings.

21. AOB

Miss Rice had requested that the lady who had helped Lady Aldington care for her sheep could be sent the Journal in order that she could keep in touch with the JSS. Mr Jones said that it would be arranged. 

The storage of surplus JSS office equipment was discussed, it was decided that old paperwork could be scanned and kept electronically. 

Mr Jones thanked those members of Council who were retiring at the coming AGM.  Mr Taylor, Mrs East, Mrs Siwan Harries, Miss Adams, Mr Emberton and Mr Haworth, for their work, help and support during their 3 year appointment to Council. Nominations were not closed for the RCM/Vice Chair appointments but some nominations had been received for – the Vice Chair, Central and Northern RCM appointments. 

Mr Jones thanked the Vice Chairman for his work and support whilst he had been in the Chair and he wished him well for his period in the Chair.

Council thanked Mr Jones for his work and commitment to the Society during his term of office. 

22. Date of the next meeting.

Thursday 1st November 2012 at the Carlton Club 11am.

There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 4.40 pm.

